
CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

TUESDAY 9 JUNE 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Cape, Mrs Geddes, Mrs Glendinning (until 11.40 am), Hendry, Knapton and Layden
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor J Mallinson (Deputy Leader and Finance Portfolio Holder); 

Councillor Earp (Performance and Development Portfolio Holder); and


Mr Christian Lexa (Unison) 
CROS.60/09
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder).
CROS.61/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.
CROS.62/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – (1) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 11 February and 2 April 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

(2) That the Minutes of the meetings held on 14 and 18 May 2009 be noted.

CROS.63/09
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
CROS.64/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) presented report OS.09/09 providing an overview of matters related to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s work.   Also included was the latest version of the work programme.
Ms Edwards reported that:
· Lease Car Task and Finish Group – Members of the Task and Finish Group had completed their review of the authority’s Lease Car Scheme and would meet with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive, and Trade Unions in the near future.  Their report was being finalised and would be presented to the Committee on 16 July 2009 for formal endorsement.
· Budget Scrutiny Task and Finish Group – the initial meeting had taken place on 20 May 2009.  It was agreed that Councillor Mrs Mallinson would chair the Group; and the Terms of Reference were attached for information.

· The Scrutiny Annual Report (considered by the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 14 May and which would be considered by Council on 29 June) contained a proposal that each Committee hold an informal ‘development session’ at the beginning of the Civic Year to look at the work of the Committee in the previous year and map out ideas for subject review work and other issues.


The Committee was asked to consider setting a date and the planning process for that session.  In particular, it would be helpful if Members provided the following to the Scrutiny Team in advance:

· Suggestions for subject-review work for discussion;

· Areas of particular knowledge or specialism that each Member had or wished to develop.

· Transformation Programme for Carlisle City Council – details of the process for consideration of the matter by Overview and Scrutiny were provided.
The following issues were raised in discussion:

A Member expressed concern at discussions/decisions on the future working of the Committee taking place on an informal basis, with no minutes and proper recording of decisions.  He felt strongly that formal recording be put in place to ensure that such matters were reported back to the Committee.
Another Member commented upon the need for greater clarity as to which items could be taken at the discretion of the Committee.

Ms Edwards advised that she would prepare a report for submission to the next scheduled meeting of the Committee.  It was agreed that Ms Edwards should make appropriate arrangements for the development session, including offering Members a selection of alternative dates.
RESOLVED – (1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Acting Scrutiny Manager be requested to make arrangements for a development session to consider the work of the Committee for the forthcoming municipal year.
CROS.65/09
THE FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

There was submitted report LDS.50/09 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 June 2009 – 30 September 2009) issues under the remit of this Committee.  

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 June 2009 – 30 September 2009) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

CROS.66/09
RESPONSE FROM THE EXECUTIVE 
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.093/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 5 May 2009 in response to concerns raised that this Committee appeared to have been effectively denied an opportunity to consider and comment upon the issue of variations to the Airport Lease following the grant of planning permission (CROS.47/09).
The decision was:
“That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed that matters relating to Land Transfers were delegated to the Executive for decision and key items for decision were published in the Forward Plan.”

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.
CROS.67/09
SHARED ICT SERVICES STRATEGY
The Chairman welcomed Mr Kirkpatrick, the Shared ICT Services Manager (Designate) to the meeting.

Mr Kirkpatrick submitted report CORP.19/09 inviting Members to consider the first Shared ICT Strategy developed to support the new Shared ICT Service currently being established between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council.
The Executive had on 5 May 2009 considered the Strategy (EX.090/09 refers) and decided:

“1.  That subject to the inclusion in the ICT Shared Services Strategy of a section to clarify the way in which authorities could submit views on wider ICT developments or receive back information on wider ICT developments via the Joint Operations Board, the Strategy be approved for consultation.

2. That the report, as amended, be referred to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for their consideration.”

Mr Kirkpatrick informed Members that Section 2 (Wider Partnership Objectives) had therefore been amended by the inclusion of a section in paragraph one to highlight that any changes to the structure and membership of the partnership in future would be considered through the appropriate democratic process at each Council.

The Shared ICT Services 3 Year Service Plan 2009 / 2012 was also appended for consideration.

Mr Kirkpatrick then gave a presentation to the Committee, updating Members on progress with the Budgetary; Legal; Human Resources; Governance and Branding aspects of the Shared Service Project, together with relevant timescales.  He also outlined the content of Shared ICT Strategy and Shared ICT Service Plan.

Future actions would focus on the establishment of the new Shared ICT Service for the benefit of both Councils, including the achievement of service improvements and efficiencies identified.  It was recognised that the service must be flexible to accommodate and support the impact of transformational change requirements across both Councils.  Ultimately, consideration could be given to further partners (or customers) that would be of benefit to the two Councils.

The Chairman and Members thanked Mr Kirkpatrick for his interesting and informative presentation.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) The paper was technical in nature.   The inclusion of an Executive Summary would therefore prove beneficial in assisting Members with their understanding of the issues involved.
Mr Kirkpatrick agreed to take that point on board.

(b) Where did the focus lie in terms of future expansion of the Shared Service? 

Mr Kirkpatrick explained that ultimately the Shared Service would seek opportunities to work jointly with other organisations and potentially to expand the partnership.  That would, however, be dependant upon the opportunities which arose.  Support was already provided to bodies such as Carlisle Leisure.

The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) added that the potential addition of new partners would take place on terms dictated by Carlisle and Allerdale Councils.
(c) What opportunities were there for income generation?

In response, Mr Kirkpatrick said that opportunities did exist, however, it was important for the Shared Service to firstly “get its house in order”.

(d) Members wished to acknowledge the considerable contribution made by Mr John Nutley, Head of IT Services, here at Carlisle to the development of the Shared ICT Service.
(e) Where did responsibilities lie and how did those fit with the broader establishment of the service?

Mr Kirkpatrick echoed the sentiments expressed by the Committee concerning the work undertaken by Mr Nutley, who was still very much involved.  
In his role as Designate Manager, Mr Kirkpatrick explained that he was now responsible for driving ICT forward, supported by his Team, and  reporting to the Strategic Board.  The Shared ICT project had evolved following discussions at Director level. 
(f) Disappointment that no written report on the implementation of the Shared Services had been provided today to help the Committee undertake its scrutiny role.

(g) Referring to potential rationalisation and convergence activity, a Member commented that those should not be predicated on IT, but rather subject to individual business cases.  


In terms of future partnership working, it was important to be clear whether the Councils were waiting for a window of opportunity or that was part of the broader transformation programme.

Ms Brown stated that business applications were not IT driven, rather they were business driven e.g. the Revenues and Benefits Service, which happened to have a large IT element.

Mr Kirkpatrick emphasised that change must be business driven.

In terms of the overall Strategy, engagement with other partners or organisations would be considered as and when opportunities arose.  Officers were starting to look at an Audit Shared Service which involved four authorities and possibly Financial Services.  

The Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) added that the Shared Services Policy and Strategy agreed by Council remained, with any decisions being taken in the interests of the City Council.  There was a County-wide Strategy, but that did not, at this stage, constitute a clear programme of work to which the Council was committed.

(h) The main areas of focus included work to converge corporate applications.  However, systems at Cumbria County Council were not necessarily compatible with those in use by the districts.  Would that prove problematic?
In response, Mr Kirkpatrick indicated that differing systems were in place for differing purposes therefore the requirement to interface or consolidate / rationalise would depend upon the particular business need.
(i) How much dialogue had taken place regarding the compatibility of the service?

Mr Kirkpatrick outlined the background to the establishment of the Shared ICT Service.   Discussions had taken place over a number of years, including the potential for a county-wide ICT Service.  That approach had been discounted on the basis that it was deemed to be too large and unmanageable.

Officers were looking to provide a quality, cost-effective service for Carlisle and Allerdale, based upon a sound footing which would lend itself to the development of any future Shared Services beyond ICT and potentially beyond the two authorities.

Ms Brown added that the ultimate aim was to achieve greater savings and service improvements for Cumbria as a whole, but the practicalities of involving so many authorities were difficult.

(j) Section 6.9 of the report (Printing Services) made reference to the recognition that there would always be a need for external printing support.  Had a cost comparison of external printing been undertaken?

Mr Kirkpatrick informed Members that the intention was to rationalise printing services across both Councils to build on current strengths and further develop a cost effective corporate and desktop strategy to serve their needs.  There was a need to look into utilising internal resources better without incurring external costs.
(k) Had general agreement been reached between staff, Trade Unions and Management on the issues of organisational / staff development?

In response, Mr Kirkpatrick said that agreement had been reached with the Trade Unions on the appointment of the four Team Managers (at designate level).  Discussions were ongoing regarding where people would sit within that structure and Officers were working hard with the Unions to move the matter forward.
Ms Brown added that a further meeting to discuss the assimilation process was scheduled for 12 June 2009.  The process had taken longer than anticipated.
Could the process identified at section 8.5 be used as a prototype for wider staff training?

Mr Kirkpatrick acknowledged that lessons could be learnt in terms of staff development and training.

(l) Was there any likelihood that issues would arise at the last minute?

Ms Brown said that staffing issues were the most difficult to resolve.  The staff transfer agreement may take place later, but there was no risk in terms of the overall Shared Service and deliverables taking place.

(m) The agreed organisational structure comprised a final headcount of 32 full-time equivalent staff (i.e. a reduction of 6 staff).   Had the staff involved been identified?
In response, Ms Brown indicated that the staff had been identified and those involved would be released on signing of the legal agreement.

(n) In the SWOT analysis uncertainties over the joint management arrangements with Allerdale Borough Council had been identified as a threat.  Was the Shared ICT Service moving forward successfully despite that?

In response, Mr Kirkpatrick explained that the shared ICT concept was conceived prior to the proposed collaborative arrangements.  The business case was sound and it was considered that the shared service could proceed on its own merits.  It had, however, been correct to identify that issue as a risk at the time.
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) informed Members that this was a broader issue and it was inappropriate for the Officer to be drawn into that debate.

The Finance Portfolio Holder added that the aim of the proposed collaborative arrangements had never been to include or preclude anything and therefore future joint working should not be affected.
RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be advised that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee felt that priority should be given to the establishment of the new Shared ICT Service between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council; following which consideration could be given to opportunities for the development of further shared services as those arose.
(2) That the Committee looked forward to receiving an update on the matter in six months’ time.

(3) That the Committee wished to extend to the Head of IT Services its thanks and appreciation for his considerable input towards the development of the Shared ICT Service.
CROS.68/09
ESTABLISHING A TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME FOR CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL
(a)  Transformation Programme Timetable

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) submitted report CE.10/09 outlining the proposed timetable for the City Council's Transformation Programme.  The Council's forecast budget deficit and the Council's 2009/10 Budget Resolution had identified the need for the Council to significantly reduce its operating costs with recurring revenue savings of £1 million required to be delivered by 2010/11.  The economic downturn would also place further pressure on the Council's budgets both in terms of the need to support citizens and businesses and the expectation from Central Government for even greater efficiency from the Public Sector.  Broadly speaking the programme comprised the following elements:

· Establishing clear and unambiguous priorities for the Council;

· Establishment of a new smaller management team shaped by priorities;

· Implementation of early decisions about activities currently undertaken by the Council that could change thus delivering savings; and, 

· Support and development of Senior Members on the new Management Team to review and re-engineer the Council's activities to deliver further savings and maximise efficiencies.

Whilst existing priorities had successfully driven some key achievements in the past few years, the Council now needed to re-focus its priorities.  The Executive and Senior Management Team had reviewed the priorities and identified two priority areas based around the Environment and the Economy.  Those priorities represented a good mix of strategic and operational activities and would enable the Authority to respond to the issues which concerned local people.

The re-structure of the Authority would begin with the creation of a new Management Team led by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.  The initiative would be supported by the North West Employers Association.  

Also submitted was an Excerpt from the Minutes of the Executive of 5 May 2009 (EX.089/09) setting out their decision following consideration of the Transformation Programme and Timetable, namely:

“1.
That the work carried out to date on the new priorities of the Council be noted and the report be referred for consideration by all Overview and Scrutiny Committees (Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 28 May; Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 9 June; Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, 11 June; and the outcome of those consultations be referred back to a further meeting of the Executive.

2.
The Executive approves an allocation of £75,000 from the earmarked budget provision for re-organisation in order that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive can procure external support from the North West Employers Organisation to expedite the re-structure of the Council.

3.
That the proposed timetable for review of corporate priorities, the Senior Management restructure and service provision reviews as circulated at the meeting be agreed.”

In response to a reference from this Committee (CROS.46/09) seeking clarification as to when a programme for the transformation of the authority would be included within the Forward Plan, the Executive had noted that a copy of the timetable had been circulated at the meeting on 5 May 2009 (EX.098/09 refers).

Referring to recommendation 2 of report CE.10/09, Ms Mooney added that work on the restructure of the Council had now started.   Arrangements had been made for a joint informal Scrutiny Workshop to take place on 6 July 2009 at which time she and the North West Employers’ Organisation would provide a presentation to Members.  The workshop would be followed by separate formal meetings of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees, with views being submitted to the Executive on 9 July prior to submission of a recommendation on the management structure element of the programme to the City Council on 14 July 2009.  
Ms Mooney welcomed Members’ input on the priorities and timetable element of the programme for submission to the Executive on 16 June.  Copies of the Executive report had been circulated to all Members.

(b) Review of Priorities

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted report PPP.23/09 offering more detailed consideration of what the proposed priorities around the economy and environment may entail.

Ms Curr explained that the City had had three priorities for a number of years: Cleaner, Greener, Safer; Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance.  Although there had been a number of significant achievements, the priorities had proved to be very broad, and within the current financial constraints of the City Council, there was a need to determine a clearer focus and purpose for the organisation.

The review of the priorities was helping to inform the restructure of the organisation to enable the Council to deliver significant financial savings.  At the same time the Council must continue to improve service delivery to local communities in a way that best addressed their needs.
Appendix 1 of the report identified a number of longer term strategic objectives and outcomes, how success could be measured and key priorities that would ensure delivery.

Ms Curr explained that the Council was also mindful of the new Duty to Involve with a bigger role for local communities in influencing decisions, and therefore helping to shape the places where they lived.

The report was the first attempt to explain what the new priorities meant, but they could not contain all the detail as they would be influenced by the outcome of the consultation process.
Ms Curr added that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had considered the matter on 28 May 2009 and felt that the priorities were vague, aspirational and lacked detail.  She reiterated that the priorities would be shaped by comments by Members’ and local people and were not therefore the finished product. 

In discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:

(i) The Economy priority included a long term strategic outcome of “a diverse economy that includes high value added jobs and opportunities for graduates”.  A Member suggested that “worker education and learning city” be added to that bullet point.
The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder commented that education was the responsibility of Cumbria County Council.  The City Council would continue to train its own staff and Members.
(ii) A Member noted that green issues were a common thread running through the suggested  priorities.  It would be helpful to have a position statement on the number of green initiatives to which the Council was committed, which could form an integral part of Carlisle Renaissance going forward.  He further suggested that consideration be given to Carlisle becoming a “Green City” which may drive investment  from both a UK and international context.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) advised that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee received regular updates on green initiatives.  He would take the Member’s request on board.

(iii) The process identified in report CE.10/09 was appropriate and correct, but the suggested priorities appeared to cover a multitude of issues and were far from being clear and unambiguous.  The aim was to ensure that the authority was “fit for purpose” and with appropriate priorities.  That position also had to be reconciled with the proposed reduction in staff as a result of the transformation programme.


How were the priories established?

In response Ms Mooney outlined the process undertaken in considering the existing priorities, which resulted in the recommendation for change.  Officers accepted the need for very precise and meaningful objectives.  They did, however, rely heavily on the Executive, Overview and Scrutiny, and other Members for advice on priorities for the Council.
Ms Curr added that the priorities must lend themselves to the development of good partnership working.  Clarification of the Council’s role as part of the various partnerships was important.

A Member stated that the economic aspect needed to link into Carlisle Renaissance and he was unclear as to the accountability for that.  For priorities to work, a point could be reached where the Council had to say no to devoting resources into a particular area.  He wondered whether that would actually happen.  A cultural shift was needed which could be very difficult to achieve.
RESOLVED – (1) That the comments and concerns identified by the Committee as detailed above be conveyed to the Executive and in particular:

· The Economic priority should include reference to education and learning city; and
· The Committee was concerned that the proposed priorities around the economy and environment lacked clarity; and concluded that a cultural change was needed to ensure that current actions around priorities were not perpetuated in future.

(2) That the Director of Community Services be requested to provide updates on the Council’s green initiatives to all Members.
CROS.69/09
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROCEDURES FOR DEALING WITH COUNCILLOR CALLS FOR ACTION

The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) submitted report OS.06/09 providing an overview of the Overview and Scrutiny Procedures for dealing with Councillor Calls for Action.

Dr Taylor informed Members that the CCfA was a development from the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 which provided elected Members with a mechanism to formally request a relevant Scrutiny Committee to consider an issue in their Ward for further investigation, if all other actions failed.  The CCfA provisions had been introduced on 1 April 2009 and may have a significant impact on the work of the Scrutiny Committees.  Members’ attention was drawn to the comments of the Director of Legal and Democratic Services appended to the report.
The Cumbria County Joint Scrutiny Overview Group had developed joint guidance to assist Members in deciding whether they had a valid CCfA, together with details of how to lodge a CCfA at any of the seven Local Authorities in Cumbria.  That common approach should minimise confusion and provide a joined-up support mechanism for them.  

Dr Taylor then outlined the process that would be adopted by the City Council to deal with any CCfAs received.
The following issues were raised in discussion:

(a) Section 19 of the Police and Justice Act 2006 (as amended) imposed a duty on local authorities to set up a “Crime and Disorder Committee”.  Would that involve the establishment of a new Committee?
Dr Taylor replied that a new Committee would not be required and he would take a further report to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the matter.  Greater consideration should be given to joint scrutiny with Eden District Council.

(b) The legislation extended the rights of Members to refer a local government matter to Committees within their own authorities and also to Committees of the relevant District/Borough or County Council.  What arrangements were in place to facilitate that?

In response, Dr Taylor explained that a network of Scrutiny Officers was in place who would talk to each other.  Informal discussions would also take place with the Scrutiny Chairs to agree which Scrutiny Committee the CCfA should be considered by.

(c) Concern at the extremely cumbersome nature of the proposals and, more particularly, the expectation for change which may ensue from the submission of a CCfA.


The report was clear and useful.  However, the manner by which the process would work in practice; and how meaningful engagement and outcomes would be delivered was less so.

Dr Taylor acknowledged those concerns which had also been expressed by Scrutiny Officers around the country.  Until CCfAs were received it was not possible to determine the impact those would have upon the work of the Scrutiny Committees.
The Finance Portfolio Holder shared the concerns expressed, commenting that the Executive would welcome guidance on the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That the arrangements and guidance in place to assist a Councillor in submitting a Councillor Call for Action (CCfA); together with the process for the Scrutiny Team and the Overview and Scrutiny Committees to deal with any CCfAs received be noted.

(2) That the Committee was concerned at the proposals and particularly the expectation for change which may arise from the submission of a CCfA.

(3) That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee requests the City Council to request the Director of Legal and Democratic Services to amend the Council’s Constitution as necessary to reflect the introduction of the Councillor Call for Action provisions.

CROS.70/09
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY PROJECT UPDATE
The Head of Personnel and Development (Mr Williams) submitted report CE.11/09 concerning the Pay and Workforce Strategy Project which was in its final (implementation) stage.
Mr Williams outlined the background to the matter, informing Members that a meeting of the Employment Panel had been called for 12 June 2009 which was intended to start the process whereby Council would be recommended to make a decision on implementing the project.
The GMB had conducted a ballot, in which their members had endorsed the deal.  Unfortunately, however, Unison had refused to ballot their members and appeared to have withdrawn from the ‘in principle’ agreement reached with them.  Without the support of both Unions a collective agreement to proceed was impossible.

There had been extensive communication of the agreed deal to employees, who were now generally confused and unsettled.

Mr Williams then outlined specific progress on the issues of Job Evaluation; Single Status; Equal Pay; and the Pay Policy.
Mr Williams further reported the following developments subsequent to preparation of his report: 

·  After due consideration of the options available to the authority and continued dialogue with the two main Unions, the Senior Management Team had decided to seek approval from the Council to begin formal consultation with staff with a view to implementing the proposed pay model by changing staff terms and conditions.  That step was taken with great reluctance, but they saw no other option.  

The matter would be considered at meetings of the Corporate Joint Consultative Committee, and also the Employment Panel, following which a report would go to the Executive on 29 June with a recommendation to Council on 14 July 2009,   If approved by Council there would be a 90 day formal consultation period with staff, the results of which would be reported to Members.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following issues and concerns:
(a) Clearly the Council had a statutory obligation to consult.  Where would the findings go and how would they be used?

In response the Deputy Chief Executive (Dr Gooding) outlined the consultation process, the results of which would inform Members’ decision on the matter.

Referring to the Committee’s role in the process, Mr Williams suggested that a special meeting of the Committee may be required during July 2009 but, following discussion, Members were not in favour of this proposal.

(b) What was the likely impact of imposition of the proposed pay model on future collective bargaining relations with the Trade Unions?

Dr Gooding reiterated the current situation regarding the two main Trade Unions.  He emphasised that this was not the beginning of a new age for industrial relations, expressing the hope that the Council could continue to have a good relationship with Unison.
(c) An equal pay audit had been undertaken by external experts Northgate Arinso.  Had their final report been received and did it validate the findings?

Mr Williams advised that a meeting was scheduled to take place with Northgate later that afternoon.  The report was very complex in nature and would be provided to the Employment Panel.
The delay in implementation of the project effectively meant that the period of staff protection had been extended.

Dr Gooding confirmed that to be the case.

(d) Was it necessary to open dialogue with Unison at a regional level?

In response, Dr Gooding said that as part of discussions with Unison he had requested details of their concerns, but that information had not been received.  He stressed that the lines of communication were always open.
(e) Staff were confused and unsettled by the current position on Job Evaluation.

Mr Williams indicated that agreement had been reached with the Trade Unions in December on all aspects of single status and a new pay policy.  In early January a final negotiated position on the key issues of a pay‑line, back pay and protection was also achieved.  However, two further steps remained before a formal agreement could be reached, i.e. a ballot of union members by the two main Unions and approval of the financial package by Members.
Referring to the current situation, Mr Lexa (Unison) reiterated that Unison could not recommend acceptance of the Council’s proposals as they fell short of what they believed their Members were entitled to.  The package had been submitted for scrutiny by Unison’s equal pay unit and solicitors.  It was necessary to work to strict guidelines from the regional and national office.
The Finance Portfolio Holder stressed that the Council was not in a position to allocate more money to the project.  Imposition of the proposed pay model was not the option he would prefer but he believed that  the Council had made every effort to reach agreement.
The Performance and Development Portfolio Holder reminded the Committee that Job Evaluation had been imposed upon the City Council and that it was necessary to work within existing budgets.

(f) What lessons could be learnt from other Local Authorities which had undergone the process of Job Evaluation?
Mr Lexa replied that Job Evaluation had been ongoing for some time and the Council and Unions had learned a great deal.  The situation was subject to continual change which made matters difficult.  He believed that other Local Authorities would have experienced similar problems.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee recognised the current and unfortunate position with regard to the Pay and Workforce project, and hoped that a negotiated position could still be achieved.
(2) That the Committee did not wish to convene a special meeting in July 2009.
CROS.71/09
PROVISIONAL OUTTURN REPORTS
There were submitted the provisional outturn reports which would feed into the Statement of Accounts currently being prepared, and be submitted to Council on 29 June 2009.

The Statement of Accounts would be considered by the Audit Committee on 22 June 2009.

(a) Provisional General Fund Revenue Outturn 2008/09
The Chief Accountant (Mr Tickner) reported (CORP.14/09) on the outturn for the 2008/09 General Fund Revenue Budget.  He informed Members that the outturn showed that the net underspend for Council services as at 31 March 2009 was £3,577,380 of which £2,351,192 related to additional income achieved from in-year budget initiatives and £1,226,188 related to Directorate underspends. He set out details of requests to carry forward committed expenditure of £1,005,600 which, if approved, would result in a total underspend of £2,571,780.
Once the supplementary estimates which had been approved throughout the year and the carry forward requests which had been approved were included, the Council's revised budget for 2008/09 was a total of £19,417,600.  Mr Tickner summarised the expenditure for individual Directorates and provided an explanation of the major variances in those budgets. He also itemised the budget headings which had achieved savings and provided increased income.

Members were reminded that some budgets had been reduced during 2008/09 in order to reflect declining income with shortfalls in car parking and licensing income etc. The Council had also increased its bad debt provision but had received additional grant from the DCLG to spend on recession mitigation initiatives.

Details of the carry forward requests which had been submitted by Directorates were provided.
Due to the level of underspends identified within the report approximately £2.572 million would be returned to the Council's Projects Reserve which would replenish the level of useable revenue balances. However, there would still be a projected shortfall against the minimum reserve figure for the period from 2010/11 onwards.
Attention was also drawn to the efficiency savings and the Annual Efficiency Statement, together with changes to the Efficiency Programme during 2008/09, which had increased the Council's internal efficiency target to 3.82% some £269,000 above the DCLG requirement.

The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the report (EX.113/09) and decided:

“That the Executive

(i) Note the net underspend on the General Fund as at 31 March 2009 at £3,577,380.
(ii) Endorse the carry forward requests of £1,005,600 it being noted that this would result in an underspend position of £2,571,780.
(iii) Recommend the City Council on 29 June to approve the carry forward requests referred to above, the details of which were set out in Report CORP.14/09.
(iv) Recommend the City Council to agree to establish earmarked reserves at 31 March 2009 as follows :
To provide £250,000 in 2008/09 to cover the estimated potential costs associated with planning litigation for the Airport and the Sainsbury site.

To transfer balances remaining from the Building Maintenance Service Review of £102,100 to reserves and that they be earmarked for use pending future decisions. The final balance of £133,526 for Sure Start and £303,181 for EEAC having now been determined on these two services.
(v) Approve the virement of £46,100 for the City Council's element of East Cumbria Countryside Partnership redundancy costs from the supplementary estimate approved for building maintenance.
(vi) That the Executive request the Portfolio Holders for Economy and Finance to discuss with Officers the possible initiatives to offset the effects of the recession and report back to a future meeting of the Executive it being noted that any decision to release the funding currently held in Reserves would require a decision by Council.”

The following issues were raised in discussion:
1.  A Member sought clarification of the Vacancy Management / Salary Savings of £652,000 actual to date.

In response, Mr Tickner explained that the figure in question was a consolidation of vacancy management and salary turnover during the year, therefore the savings were genuine.
2. The table providing details of the outturn position (excluding funding) and the level of carry forward requests over the last five years showed a significant improvement in the Council’s position.  However, significant budgetary issues relating to lower levels of reserves remained since many were ‘one off’ benefits received in respect of the Lanes Equity Rental Calculation and the VAT refunds which would not be available again in future years.  Bearing in mind that there were also shortfalls in income, what level of certainty could be derived from the assumptions made?

The Finance Portfolio Holder agreed with the above assessment and shared Members’ concerns regarding the underlying problems with Treasury management. 
3. Referring to the analysis of variances and carry forwards, a Member said that the MRP obligations were likely to exceed the investment income.
The Treasury and Insurance Manager (Mr Steele) explained the difference between MRP and stock interest, commenting that the capital receipt had been transferred to a different account last year.  The capital financing requirement would rise in 2009/10.
Much of the investment income placed in 2008/09 rolled forward into 2009/10 and, by the end of 2009/10, all investments placed before November would have been repaid.

4. Recommendation (iv) of report CORP.14/09 sought approval for the virement of £46,100 for the City Council’s element of East Cumbria Countryside Partnership redundancy costs from the supplementary estimate approved for Building Maintenance.  Was it possible to use capital in that regard?

Mr Tickner advised that it was not possible to use capital on that occasion.

5. Community Services’ carry forward requests included a request for £25,000 to fund a feasibility study to increase the capacity of Devonshire Walk car park.   That car park had been less well used than others over the years, so what was the issue?
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) explained that there were a number of implications linked to development of the Caldew Riverside.  Consultants had been engaged and a report would be brought forward for consideration by the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The Finance Portfolio Holder added that the issue was around increasing capacity and accessibility.

RESOLVED – That the Committee accepted report CORP.14/09.
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE
It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

(b)  Provisional Capital Outturn 2008/09 and Revised Capital Programme 2009/10
The Chief Accountant (Mr Tickner) reported (CORP.15/09) on the Provisional Outturn for the Council's Capital Programme together with details of the revised Capital Programme for 2009/10. He informed Members that the outturn showed that the net underspend for Council services as at 31 March 2009 was £4,073,532.  Requests for the carry forward of committed expenditure of £4,071,000 had been submitted which if approved would result in an underspend of £2,532.   Details of the schemes where there had been underspends and also the schemes where there had been significant overspends were provided.
The report set out for Members the position in regard to carry forward requests on the Capital Programme, and identified the resources which had been used to fund the 2008/09 Capital Programme and detailed the 5 year Capital Programme for the period 2009/10 to 2013/14. The programme for 2009/10 totalled £12,900,500 and this was based upon the programme agreed by the Council in its budget in February 2009, plus the carry forwards already approved by the Executive and the commitments brought forward from 2008/09.
Also detailed were the proposed funding arrangements for the revised 2009/10 programme.
The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the report (EX.114/09) and decided:

“(1) That the Executive note the net underspend on the Capital Programme as at 31 March 2009 of £4,073,532.
(2) That the Executive endorse the carry forward requests of £4,071,000 it being noted that if approved this would result in an underspend position of £2,532.”
(3) That the Executive recommend the City Council on the 29 June 2009 to approve the carry forward requests and to agree to establishing a provision up of £30,000 for concessionary fares and the use of the Sheepmount reserve in 2008/09 to fund expenditure on Sheepmount drainage. 

(4) That the revised Capital Programme for 2009/10 as detailed in Appendix B to report CORP.15/09 be recommended to the City Council on 29 June 2009 for approval.
(5) That the City Council at its meeting on 29 June 2009 be recommended to agree that the additional Regional Housing Funding in 2009/10 be used for Disabled Facilities Grants.
In response to questions, Mr Ticker advised that capital schemes often involved a great deal of planning which, coupled with the fact that schemes started at different times of the year, meant that projects could be delayed.  

In terms of Disabled Facilities Grants, there had been an underspend on the private grants, but overall the result was an overspend.

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) added that the establishment of the Corporate Projects Board meant that issues were flagged up at an earlier stage.
RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee was concerned at the level of carry forward requests.  It was noted that, if approved, those would result in an underspend position of £2,532.
(c)  Treasury Management Outturn 2008/09
The Treasury and Insurance Manager (Mr Steele) submitted the Annual Report on Treasury Management (CORP.13/09). He informed Members that the report was required under both the Financial Procedure Rules and CIFPA Code of Practice on Treasury Management. He also submitted the regular report on Treasury Transactions for the period 01 January 2009 - 31 March 2009.   Mr Steele drew Members’ attention to the significant developments in the Money Markets over the previous 12 months and their effect on the Council's investment performance. He also drew Members’ attention to the various performance statistics included within the report.
The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the matter (EX.115/09) and decided:
“That the report be received and noted as the Annual Report on Treasury Management which is required under the CIFPA Code of Practice and is incorporated within the City Council's Constitution.”
The following issues and observations were raised in discussion:
1. Members extended their thanks and appreciation to Mr Steele and his colleagues for work undertaken, which was critical to the financial health and well being of the authority.
2. Referring to the Investment Strategy, Members noted that the current Strategy placed considerable reliance on credit ratings.  The authority utilised specialist advice and recently Moodys had downgraded a considerable number of UK banks and building societies.  In particular, strict application of the Moodys rating criteria would exclude all but one credit rated UK building society and several major banks under the authority’s current Strategy.  


In the light of the critical nature of that advice, where should the Council go for future advice?

Also, the Council continued to employ Sector Treasury Services as its treasury management consultants.  Where did they sit in terms of advice given to local authorities?

In response, Mr Steele stressed that whatever advice was received the responsibility for placing investments and making other treasury decisions lay with the Council in terms of its Investment Strategy.  The annual Investment Strategy approved by Council set out the broad framework for the decisions taken.  One of the main criteria used related to the level of credit ratings and Moodys had produced revised ratings in April although the Council also used other ratings as well as Moodys.  He added that the Council did use those building societies who historically had a very good record of preservation of people’s savings.

Officers were very conscious of the fact that they were dealing with public money, but also had a requirement to maximise yield whilst acknowledging the primary requirement to ensure preservation of capital.

Mr Steele informed Members that the Audit Commission had published a report on English local authorities and the Icelandic Banking crisis some weeks before.   In addition, the Parliamentary Select Committee was scheduled to report on Local Authority Investments in the next few days and that report would also discuss the role and responsibility of Treasury Management Advisers.
RESOLVED – (1) That report CORP.13/09 be received.
(2) That the Committee commended the Treasury and Insurance Manager and his colleagues for work undertaken which contributed to the financial well being of the authority.

(d)  Provisional Outturn Position 2008/09 for Council Tax and National Non‑Domestic Rates
The Treasury and Insurance Manager (Mr Steele) submitted report (CORP.17/09) detailing the provisional outturn for 2008/09 in respect of Council Tax and National Non Domestic Rates.

He informed Members that the estimated outturn suggested that a collection rate of 98.15% would be achieved in respect of Council Tax. This would be the first time since Council Tax was introduced that the City Council's collection figure would not meet the budgeted projection of 98.5%. He also added that due to the recession the Council was currently collecting fewer brought forward arrears and was therefore having to increase the level of bad debt provision in that respect by a further £125,000.  Based on the 2008/09 collection fund outturn position and the prevailing economic conditions, the Council could consider reducing its estimated Council Tax losses on collection from the current 98.5% to 98% in future years.

Mr Steele advised that it had not been possible to raise the level of the Council's performance on Council Tax collection out of the bottom quartile when compared to Councils nationally. He added that most of the District Councils in Carlisle's comparator group were small affluent rural authorities without the same deprivation issues as Carlisle. Carlisle also had in place a robust Anti-Poverty Strategy which impacted on the results.
He also set out for Members a breakdown of the current year's arrears and the arrangements which were presently in place for Council Tax collection. He added that the Council could move out of the bottom quartile by following the lead of other Councils in posting remittances to the current debt rather than to the oldest debt. Whilst this had been proposed to be piloted during the last year, technical issues had prevented the initiative being progressed before now.

Mr Steele added that in relation to Non Domestic rates there were year end arrears of £583,930 which equated to 1.7% of the in-year debt collectable and this was an increase from the position in 2007/08. He added that most Councils were reporting reduced collection rates partly due to the recession and partly due to the introduction of increased empty rates liability from 01 April 2008.
The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the report (EX.116/09) and decided:

“(1) That the provisional outturn position at 31 March 2009 for Council Tax and National Non Domestic Rates be noted.
(2) That the Executive also note the impact of the recession on Council Tax losses and collections.”
RESOLVED – That report CORP.17/09 be received.
(e)  Elected Members’ Allowances – Provisional Outturn for 2008/09
The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.22/09 on the payment of allowances to Members as part of the Elected Members’ Allowances Scheme for 2008/09.   £346,910 had been paid in allowances to individual Members which represented an underspend of £10,790.  The saving had occurred due to an underspend on the basic allowance component arising from Member vacancies which had occurred throughout the year, together with savings on Special Responsibility Allowances and travel and subsistence.
The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the report (EX.117/09) and decided:
“That the report be received and it be noted that there was an overall underspend of £10,790 on Elected Members allowances for the year 2008/09.”

RESOLVED – That report PPP.22/09 be noted.
[The meeting ended at 1.17 pm]

